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TEACHING AND LEARNING POLICY
Introduction

The one undisputed requirement of a good education is effective teaching and learning. This policy outlines the purpose, nature and management of teaching and learning at St. Andrew’s Methodist Primary School.

Our aim is to produce independent, critical, enquiring learners.

We encourage all pupils and staff to strive towards meeting their full potential.

The school policy reflects the consensus of opinion of the whole teaching staff. It has been drawn up as a result of staff discussion; it lays the foundation for the whole curriculum (formal and informal) and forms the context in which all other policy statements should be read.

It is the Headteacher’s responsibility to ensure, through monitoring and evaluation that all staff are implementing the policy.

The Nature of Learning and Teaching

Learning and teaching is the purpose of our school. It is the method through which we offer a curriculum, which is broad and balanced and meets the requirements of the National Curriculum.

Effective teaching requires the teacher to set up an activity, task or experience in order to bring about the desired learning (knowledge, understanding, skills and attitudes). Studies of how children learn indicate that for such learning to occur, three conditions need to be met. The activity, task or experience must:

· Engage the pupils

· Encourage full participation

· Occasionally take pupils out of their “comfort zone,” and enable them to take risks
· Motivate pupils and sustain their wish to learn

· Be appropriate in content and approach in order to promote the required learning outcomes
· Enable pupils to move their own learning forward and apply their skills to real life contexts

The policy aims to ensure a shared understanding of the factors indicative of teaching and learning and to provide a clear basis for the monitoring and evaluation of good practice.

Implementation Procedures
In discussion the following areas were identified:

· The learning environment

· Planning/preparation

· Assessment, recording, reporting

· Target setting

· Classroom organisation

· Learning opportunities and teaching strategies

· Relationships

· Use of time

· Resources

· Lesson/class/group management

The learning environment will be work centred, intellectually challenging, warm and welcoming. Displays will be changed regularly. All children will have the opportunity to see their work on display, in the classroom, hall, library, best work board or other communal areas.

Planning should show the learning objectives for the whole class and differentiation.

Outstanding pupil/teacher relationships lie at the heart of effective teaching. Teachers and support staff will establish and sustain appropriate relationships for each learning opportunity. At St Andrew’s we expect to see staff display the following;

· Being a positive role model for learning

· Encouragement

· Questioning 

· Motivating

· Praising good learning behaviour

· High expectations of themselves and their pupils

· Mentoring and support

· Differentiated learning that enables all children to achieve and make progress

Home school links are encouraged so that parents and carers are actively involved in the learning process. 

Strategies for teaching and learning

Our curriculum is organised using the framework from the statutory National Curriculum for England, introduced by the DFE in 2014. We adhere to the Programmes of study for all the National Curriculum subjects taught at Key Stage One and Two. Our Nursery and Reception Class children follow the statutory framework for the Early Years Foundation Stage.
The staff at St. Andrew’s recognise that to fulfil the requirements of the national curriculum and to accommodate individual learning styles, there has to be a mixture of learning and teaching styles to be used where appropriate. 

Teaching Assistants are employed to support children’s learning and work alongside the teaching staff. More specialist support for SEND children is deployed where and when appropriate. At the discretion of the class teacher and headteacher, volunteers may assist in the classroom, the library, in sports activities, on trips and visits and in providing other help such as developing contacts with industry, commerce, local services and places of interest.

Secondary school pupils on work experience, Further Education students on placement and Higher Education students on Teaching Practice are welcomed into school and deployed to contribution positively to teaching and learning.

Homework is considered a valuable element in the teaching and learning process; therefore, children are encouraged and expected to work at home on a regular basis in line with our current homework policy.

A further emphasis of our teaching and learning policy is first hand experience, thus:

· We promote Education Visits (including residential visits) to enhance learning.
· Investigative work and work outside the classroom (including in the local community) is encouraged.
· Children are given opportunities to communicate their findings in a variety of ways.

· Extra-Curricular activities are varied and change each term.

· Children are encouraged to be involved in decision making e.g. through the School Council.

Excellence is celebrated in display and performance. School events such as concerts, assemblies, and drama are seen as opportunities for all pupils to demonstrate their own best performance. 

Progression and Continuity

Planning is a process in which all teachers are involved wherein:

· The foundation for planning is the School Improvement Plan (S.I.P.), developed through a process of collaboration between staff and governors.

· For foundation subjects medium term plans are drawn up by staff and balanced to ensure full coverage of the national curriculum.

· Schemes of work are developed by the subject leaders in collaboration with staff.

· Weekly plans are drawn up by the individual teachers and monitored by the SLT. These are stored electronically on a shared staff drive.
· Regular staff meetings and training days are used to develop curriculum knowledge and ensure consistency of approach, progress and standards.

The role of the Subject Leader

The subject leader is responsible for supporting and guiding teachers in all aspects of the policy. They:

· Take the lead in policy development and the production of schemes of work designed to ensure progression and continuity in their subject throughout the school.

· Develop and support effective assessment systems for their subject.

· Monitor progress in their subject, supporting colleagues where appropriate

· Take responsibility for the purchase and organisation of resources for their subject.

· Are expected to keep up to date with developments in their subject through reading and attending relevant courses.

· Produce annual curriculum audits and action plans that feed into the School Improvement Plan.

ASSESSMENT

Assessment is used to track the progress of individual pupils. It involves identifying each child’s progress in each area of the curriculum, determining what has been learnt and what should be the next stage of learning. The school has an annual cycle of formal assessments.

Assessment for learning is given high importance. Assessment is built into the planning structure and children are given clear objectives for learning. They are also given opportunities to evaluate their own success. Assessment and record keeping inform future planning. Individual targets are shared with pupils and parents/carers.

Lesson objectives are shared with pupils and success criteria is discussed with them.

Formative assessment is mostly carried out by teachers in the course of their teaching. Suitable tasks for assessment may include:

· Small group discussion perhaps in the context of a practical test.
· Short written tests.

· Specific assessments for individual pupils.

· Individual discussions in which children are encouraged to appraise their own work and progress.

Strategies and other information are contained in the school’s assessment policy.

Strategies for the use of resources

Classroom resources are the responsibility of the classteacher who ensures that:

· There is a range of appropriate, accessible and labelled resources available from which pupils can select materials suitable to the task in hand.

· All children know where resources are kept and the rules about their access and use.

· All children know what they must not touch for reasons of safety and privacy.
· Children and teachers act together to establish an attractive, welcoming and well-organised environment engendering respect, care and value of all resources.

Central resources are generally the responsibility of the subject leaders. Information Technology is a major resource that is used across the whole curriculum. (See Computing Policy and individual subject policies for details)

TEACHERS work towards the school’s aims by:

· Providing a challenging and stimulating programme of study designed to enable all children to reach the highest standards of personal achievement.

· Recognising and being constantly aware of the needs of each individual child according to ability and aptitude.

· Ensuring that learning is progressive and continues

· Being good role models – punctual, well prepared and organised.

· Maintaining up to date subject knowledge

· Having a positive attitude to change and development of their own expertise

· Establishing links with the local community/industry to prepare pupils for opportunities, responsibilities and experiences of adult life.

· Work collaboratively with a shared philosophy.

PUPILS work towards the school’s aims by:

· Attending school regularly

· Being punctual and ready to begin lessons on time

· Being organised – e.g. bringing the necessary kit, taking letters home regularly and bringing books back regularly

· Displaying excellent learning behaviour in line with the Behaviour Policy.

· Taking a growing responsibility for their own learning.

PARENTS AND CARERS work toward the school’s aims by:

· Ensuring the children attend school regularly, punctually and in good health.

· Providing support for the learning behaviour in school and the teacher’s role.

· Attending consultations concerning their child’s progress and attainments.

· Giving due importance to homework, hearing reading and assisting in the learning of tables etc.

· Allowing children to take increasing responsibility as they progress throughout the school.

Judging the Quality of teaching, learning and assessment
The evaluation of quality of provision must take into account the impact on the standards achieved and the personal development and well-being of learners. The following is an extract taken from the Ofsted handbook for the Inspection of Schools:
Inspectors will make a judgement on the effectiveness of teaching, learning and assessment by evaluating the extent to which: 

· The teachers’ standards are being met

· Teachers and other staff have consistently high expectations of what each pupil can achieve, including most able and disadvantaged pupils
· Teachers and other staff have a secure understanding of the age group they are working with and have relevant subject knowledge that is detailed and communicated well to pupils 

· Assessment information is gathered from looking at what pupils already know, understand and can do, and is informed by their parents/previous providers as appropriate in the early years

· Assessment information is used to plan appropriate teaching and learning strategies, including to identify pupils who are falling behind in their learning or who need additional support, enabling pupils to make good progress and achieve well
· Except in the case of the very young, pupils understand how to improve as a result of useful feedback, written or oral, from teachers

· The school’s engagement with parents, carers and employers helps them to understand how children and learners are doing in relation to the standards expected and what they need to do to improve 
· Equality of opportunity and recognition of diversity are promoted through teaching and learning 
· English, mathematics and the skills necessary to function as an economically active member of British society are promoted through teaching and learning.
Teaching cannot be good if any one of the following is present:

· The teacher’s subject knowledge of areas of learning or subjects is not good enough to move children’s learning forward.

· Key skills such as phonological awareness and basic maths skills are not taught effectively.
· A significant number of pupils are not engaged in the lesson.

· Lessons are inadequately planned and organised and time is wasted.

· The learning behaviour of pupils requires improvement.
· Pupils are unclear about the lesson objective and success criteria
· Pupils do not make progress.
For further information on what constitutes a good or outstanding lesson, staff should refer to the standards/criteria used by OFSTED to judge teaching, learning and assessment.

MONITORING PROCEDURES

Teachers’ planning, children’s work and lessons are closely monitored on a regular basis by leaders, to ensure that effective learning and teaching is taking place. Full details of this are contained in the Monitoring and Evaluation Policy.
This policy was reviewed in March 2016
Headteacher…………………………        Date………………..
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